• TODI radically pragmatic

Getting to "Yes" on the USMCA

Maintaining and Modernizing North America's Economic Platform

ED GERWIN JULY 2019



f @progressivepolicyinstitute 🖬 🍺 /progressive-policy-institute

ED GERWIN

JULY 2019

Getting to "Yes" on the USMCA

THE CHALLENGE OF UPDATING NAFTA

Is it possible that the Trump administration has developed a trade initiative that—with some necessary tweaks from congressional Democrats—can be a good thing for the United States and its North American neighbors?

The United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA)¹ is the Trump administration's proposed replacement for NAFTA, which the president, with typical hyperbole, has called the "worst trade deal ever."² Trump describes the USMCA as a "brand new" trade deal.³ In reality, however, the USMCA preserves NAFTA's essential core-including, most importantly, duty-free treatment for virtually all regional trade in qualifying goods.⁴ It also borrows liberally from the Trans Pacific Partnership, a deal derided by Trump as "a potential disaster." Among other improvements, the USMCA updates the decades-old NAFTA by adding modern, enforceable labor and environmental rules. promoting the digital economy, and cutting red tape for small business.5

The new deal isn't perfect. Some analysts believe, for example, that while the USMCA's managed trade rules for the auto sector should raise regional auto wages, they could also increase prices for American consumers and make U.S. auto plants less competitive globally.⁶ Additionally, as we explain below, there are still significant questions about how the agreement

would be enforced in practice, and concerns that Trump could still use other laws to bypass the USMCA's tariff rules.

The new NAFTA also poses significant political challenges, especially for congressional Democrats whose votes are essential for passing the agreement. Opposition to NAFTA has long been a rallying point for many on the Democratic left. With anti-trade leaders like Bernie Sanders urging the president to take the USMCA "back to the drawing board," controversy among Democrats will no doubt continue.⁷ Other Democrats face an understandable dilemma— whether to give a seeming "win" to a president who is extraordinarily unpopular with the Democratic base.

The Progressive Policy Institute (PPI) believes that, on balance, the USMCA would be good for the United States and its neighbors because the new deal would both preserve NAFTA's essential core and add significant new provisions. We applaud Speaker Pelosi, the New Democrat and Blue Dog Coalitions, and other congressional leaders for their constructive approach to the USMCA. We urge them to continue to work with the administration to resolve outstanding issues—especially the vital need for stronger enforcement—and, ultimately, to support the new deal.

If Congress can address concerns with the USMCA, building support might not be as challenging as it appears. According to Pew, 72 percent of Democrats already believe NAFTA has generally been good for America.⁸ For Democratic members representing tradedependent purple and red districts, supporting the USMCA could also underscore their independence from tired anti-trade orthodoxy. And, recent polling finds that once likely voters learn more about the USMCA, they strongly support the new deal.⁹

In this Policy Brief we explain why it's important to "get to 'yes'" on the USMCA.

First, we highlight the unified North American production platform that has become deeply embedded in America's economy under NAFTA and explain its crucial importance for U.S. businesses, local communities, and American workers.

Second, we explain how, by preserving NAFTA's commercial rules of the road, the USMCA would help maintain the region's shared economic platform and the significant U.S. production, trade, and jobs that it supports.

PPI believes that, on balance, the UMSCA would be good for the United States and its neighbors.

Third, we explore a number of key ways in which the USMCA would modernize NAFTA, particularly the deal's enforceable labor and environmental rules and chapters on digital and small business trade.

Finally, we detail a number of key areas especially enforcement and abuse of presidential tariff authority—in which Congress should insist on improving the USMCA's operation and impact.



THE IMPORTANCE OF THE NORTH AMERICAN ECONOMIC PLATFORM

Any discussion of NAFTA and its replacement must begin by recognizing a powerful economic reality. Twenty-five years after NAFTA, open regional trade has created an integrated, \$22 trillion North American economy woven together by longstanding relationships, extensive supply chains, robust transport networks, and \$3 billion in daily two-way trade.¹⁰

Trading Together

Canada and Mexico are, respectively, the top two destinations for American exports and America's second and third largest partners for trade overall. A third of U.S. goods exports are destined for our North American neighbors more than the United States exports to the next ten countries combined.¹¹ Canada and Mexico are by far the biggest buyers of American manufactured goods. They also purchase almost a third of U.S. farm exports and imported almost \$100 billion in U.S. services in 2018.¹²

Canada is the #1 goods export market for 33 states, while Mexico is the top export destination for seven more.

This extensive trade is vital for every U.S. state. Canada is the #1 goods export market for 33 states, while Mexico is the top export destination for seven more, including California and Texas.¹³ And this trade benefits businesses of all sizes. Over 120,000 American small and medium enterprises (SMEs) export to Canada and Mexico, the top two export destinations for U.S. SMEs.¹⁴

Building Together

Canada, Mexico, and the United States not only trade with each other, but make things together in complex supply chains that produce aircraft, electronics, energy, food, machinery, vehicles, and other goods. Fifty percent of America's goods imports from Canada and Mexico are "intermediate goods" used in the production of final products by American workers in American factories. The shares of intermediate goods from other key trade partners, including the European Union (37 percent) and China (28 percent), are significantly lower.¹⁵

At the same time, Canadian and Mexican producers are key consumers of American-made inputs. Seventy-five percent of U.S. exports to Mexico, for example, are intermediate goods.¹⁶ According to one study, 40 percent of the value of U.S. imports of final goods from Mexico was U.S. content, while the U.S. content of imports from Canada was 25 percent. The American content of imports from other major partners was far less—for imports from China, it was only four percent.¹⁷

The extent of North America's industrial integration is further illustrated by the fact that 63 percent of U.S. trade with Canada and 53 percent of U.S. trade with Mexico is between businesses in the same industry, the highest rates of U.S. intra-industry trade among America's top trade partners.¹⁸





U.S. GOODS EXPORTS 2018



BILLIONS (USD)

SOURCE: U.S. CENSUS BUREAU

Competing Globally Together

A solid and shared North American trade platform—and ready access to the region's half billion consumers—is also vital in an increasingly competitive global economy. America needs strong trade partners as competitors like Europe and Japan forge preferential trade deals with each other and as China aggressively captures markets and resources through programs like its "Belt and Road Initiative."¹⁹ And, as U.S. multinationals increasingly consider strategically decoupling from China, Mexico should be an attractive landing spot for their operations, especially given Mexico's proximity and its extensive use of U.S. inputs.²⁰

Supporting Communities

North America's unified economic platform drives economic growth and supports business and good jobs in communities throughout America:

 Spurred by NAFTA, the San Diego/Tijuana mega-region has become a \$230 billion economy—larger than Vietnam's—and the largest hub of medical device manufacturing in the world. Most of these goods are coproduced by U.S. and Mexican facilities and cross the border several times before they are fully assembled. More than 110,000 San Diegans have jobs due to international trade and investment. San Diego actively works to help international companies expand in Baja—rather than Bangladesh or Beijing—because that growth supports San Diego's economy.²¹

- Before NAFTA, Texas border cities like Brownsville, El Paso, Laredo, and McAllen had long struggled with chronic, double-digit rates of unemployment. Today, robust cross-border trade has transformed these communities, providing good jobs in trucking, warehousing, and logistics; supporting thousands of small businesses; and slashing unemployment rates. The McAllen Economic Development Corporation works with the neighboring Mexican city of Reynosa to attract global manufacturers to Reynosa, because this investment supports additional growth and jobs in McAllen.²²
- North American trade is vital for America's heartland. Over half of all exports from the Kansas City region are destined for Canada or Mexico, and this trade significantly supports the main drivers of the region's economy—including jobs in chemicals, food, machinery, and electrical and transportation equipment.²³ Roughly 40 percent of the business of KC-based Kansas City Southern Railroad crosses

the border with Mexico, and the railroad provides a vital link to farmers throughout the heartland to ship their corn and soybeans to Mexican customers.²⁴

Supporting Jobs

Perhaps most importantly, trade with Canada and Mexico supports jobs for over 12 million American workers—in every region of the country. Trading with America's NAFTA neighbors supports good jobs in border states (California-1,470,700, Texas-948,900, New York-799,300), northern industrial states (Illinois-491,700, Pennsylvania-477,900, Ohio-428,400, Michigan-338,300), the southeast (Florida-750,400, Georgia-387,400, North Carolina-376,400), and the heartland (Tennessee-248,700, Missouri-234,600, Colorado-221,600, Iowa-130,000).²⁵

Trade with Canada and Mexico supports jobs for over 12 million American workers.

AMERICA'S BEER DRINKERS—AND FARMERS—TOAST INTEGRATED REGIONAL TRADE

Each day, the Union Pacific Railroad transports 100 carloads of beer from Mexico to the United States—enough to provide a thirsty American consumer with a daily brew for almost 250 years.²⁶ Mexico is the largest exporter of beer to the United States, accounting for 64 percent of U.S. beer imports by volume in 2018.²⁷ Although America also exports beer to Mexico, the United States ran a "beer trade deficit" with Mexico of over \$3 billion in 2018—a fact that might bother President Trump, but not patrons at the local bar²⁸ But, beer trade is only part of the story. Mexican brewers also use lots of American barley and hops to brew their beer. Mexico is a top export destination for both American barley and American hops, which annually account for about three-quarters of Mexico's total imports of each of these key ingredients.²⁹ And importing Mexican beer (and exporting American barley and hops) supports good jobs for U.S. workers in the rail, trucking, warehousing, distribution, and retail sectors.³⁰



MAINTAINING NAFTA'S RULES OF THE ROAD Preserving NAFTA's Core

The North American economic platform—and the U.S. trade and jobs that it supports—depends significantly on key rules of the road established by NAFTA. By far the most important of these is NAFTA's assurance of duty-free treatment of virtually all regional trade in qualifying products.

Without this critical assurance, U.S. exporters would face average tariffs of 4 percent in Canada and 7 percent in Mexico.³¹ Tariffs on many products would be considerably higher. For example, Mexico's tariffs on U.S. dairy products would average 42 percent and its tariffs on meat and poultry would be as high as 150 percent.³² Tariffs would be a potential disaster for regional manufacturing and supply chains, which often require products and inputs to cross borders multiple times.³³

Thankfully—despite President Trump's claim that the USMCA is a "brand new" deal—the USMCA retains the main structure of NAFTA and, in many regards, looks "remarkably similar" to the older deal.³⁴ Both agreements, for example, share the common goal of supporting "mutually beneficial trade leading to freer, fairer markets, and to robust economic growth in the region."³⁵ And, critically, while the USMCA does make significant changes in areas like rules of origin for vehicles and auto parts, the new deal would preserve NAFTA's core commitment to virtually duty-free regional trade in originating goods.

This positive outcome was hardly assured. Candidate Trump threatened to impose an across-the-board 35 percent duty on imports from Mexico and President Trump came perilously close to terminating NAFTA entirely.³⁶ And, during the USMCA negotiations, Trump's team pursued various "poison pills" that would have severely undercut NAFTA's core—such as a five-year automatic sunset of the deal—and would have created great uncertainty for U.S. producers, traders, investors, and workers.³⁷

Leaders in business, Congress, state and local government, Canada, and Mexico deserve significant credit for resisting these destructive ideas and helping to ensure that the USMCA would preserve the core rules—and certainty that open regional trade requires. It's noteworthy that even Trump, NAFTA's most vocal critic, was eventually persuaded to sign off on a deal that would save NAFTA's essential core and preserve the region's shared economic platform.

Terminating NAFTA without a replacement would lead to the loss of up to 3.6 million American jobs.

The Costs of NAFTA Termination

The significance of maintaining NAFTA's core rules in the USMCA is underscored by considering the significant damage to the U.S. economy that would result from terminating NAFTA—a step that President Trump has repeatedly threatened and could still pursue.³⁸

According to detailed economic modeling by The Trade Partnership, terminating NAFTA would, within the first five years:

- Reduce U.S. exports to the world by up to 5 percent;
- Reduce U.S. GDP by up to 1.2 percent;
- Lead to the net loss of up to 3.6 million
 American jobs, two-thirds of which would be in production and lower-skilled occupations; and
- Result in the net loss of up to 157,000 American manufacturing jobs.³⁹

Terminating NAFTA without a replacement would hit some regions especially hard. According to

Fitch Ratings, Michigan—which sends two-thirds of its exports to Canada and Mexico, accounting for over 7 percent of the state economy—would be particularly vulnerable.⁴⁰ At the same time—by increasing import costs and by reducing the global competitiveness of American producers—disrupting NAFTA would be a boon to America's competitors. China, for example, would gain some 2 million new jobs from NAFTA termination.⁴¹

Other costs from terminating NAFTA would be harder to measure, but equally significant. Terminating NAFTA would, for example, damage broader relations with Canada and Mexico in areas like border security and further undercut America's global reputation as a reliable trading partner and a stable and attractive place to invest and manufacture.

MODERNIZING NORTH AMERICAN TRADE FOR THE 21ST CENTURY

The USMCA's Major Revisions to NAFTA

While the USMCA retains NAFTA's core provisions, the new deal would also make a number of significant changes to NAFTA rules.⁴² Some of the USMCA's major changes include:

- Greater access for U.S. producers to Canada's highly regulated **dairy** market, particularly for products like milk protein concentrates, skim milk powder, and infant formula;⁴³
- Enhanced protections and enforcement rights for copyrights, industrial designs, patents, trademarks, and trade secrets, including for biotech, financial services, and domain names;⁴⁴
- Expanded and modernized commitments on **financial services** trade, including updated provisions on cross-border data transfers and provisions to ensure transparency and good

regulatory practices;45 and

 Reduced ability of foreign investors to use investor-state dispute settlement rules to challenge decisions by governments.⁴⁶

The USMCA also makes extensive changes to NAFTA's already-complex rules of origin for **cars and trucks.** Under the new deal, to qualify for duty-free treatment, a car or truck must have 75 percent North American content, up from 62.5 percent under NAFTA. Additionally, starting in 2020, 30 percent of the work on a vehicle must be done by workers earning at least \$16 an hour, increasing to 40 percent by 2023.⁴⁷ While these rules should increase wages for auto workers in the region, many economists believe that they will ultimately decrease North American auto production and make North American vehicles less competitive globally.⁴⁸

We highlight some of the most constructive modernizing provisions of the USMCA below its new chapters and rules on labor and the environment and digital and small business trade.

Establishing Modern Labor and Environmental Rules

NAFTA's text does not include rules on labor rights and environmental protection. To address congressional concerns, the Clinton administration negotiated separate "side-letters" on labor and the environment, outside the main body of NAFTA and subject to separate enforcement mechanisms. Unfortunately, these side agreements have been largely ineffective in enforcing and improving labor rights in Mexico and environmental conditions at the border.⁴⁹

In response to these and other concerns, congressional Democrats insisted in the "May 10th Agreement" of 2007 that strong labor and environmental provisions be incorporated in

the core of U.S. trade agreements and be fully enforceable under the disputes provisions of those agreements.⁵⁰ The USMCA's Labor and Environment chapters adopt this approach.

The USMCA incorporates strong and enforceable labor and environmental rules.

According to the U.S Trade Representative, the USMCA's new Labor chapter includes "the strongest, most advanced, and most comprehensive set of labor obligations in any U.S. trade agreement."⁵¹ Among other things, the new chapter would:

- Require countries to adopt and maintain in law and practice core labor standards recognized by the International Labor Organization, including free association and the right to strike;⁵²
- Require countries to effectively enforce these laws and not waive or derogate from them;⁵³
- Expand guarantees for labor law enforcement, including due process through independent tribunals;⁵⁴ and
- Require countries to prohibit the importation of products produced by forced and child labor and ensure the protection of migrants under labor laws.⁵⁵

Importantly, the Labor chapter includes an annex on worker representation and collective bargaining in Mexico, which requires Mexico to take a series of specific legislative actions to overhaul its ineffective system of labor justice and to provide for secret ballot votes and real collective bargaining rights.⁵⁶ Mexico enacted the required labor legislation earlier this year and is taking other steps to implement its obligations.⁵⁷

The new Environment chapter⁵⁸ commits the three countries to strong, advanced, and

enforceable environmental obligations, including, among other things:

- Requiring countries to effectively enforce their environmental laws and not weaken them to attract trade;⁵⁹
- Protecting the marine environment by prohibiting certain fish subsidies, preventing illegal fishing, prohibiting commercial whaling and shark finning, and reducing marine litter;⁶⁰
- Improving the enforcement of illegal trafficking in wildlife, fish, and timber;⁶¹
- Enhancing cooperation in improving air quality;⁶² and
- Ensuring market access for environmental technologies, goods, and services.⁶³

Promoting Digital Commerce and Connections

The USMCA's new Digital Trade chapter⁶⁴ would establish the most comprehensive set of rules on digital commerce of any international trade agreement. This new chapter is one of the new agreement's most significant improvements.⁶⁵

Digital technologies are key drivers of America's comparative advantage in trade. Digital tools enable U.S. businesses of all kinds to reach new markets, track supply chains, and create and deliver new products, all while providing American consumers with greater choice and value. As PPI has detailed, digital platforms can also play a game-changing role in making trade more inclusive by empowering diverse small businesses to prosper through trade. And digitally powered trade is growing rapidly it's estimated, for example, that cross-border business-to-consumer e-commerce will reach \$1 trillion globally in 2020.⁶⁶

When NAFTA was signed in 1992, few people used email, and web search engines and web-

based e-commerce didn't exist. Not surprisingly, NAFTA makes no mention of the internet, but does refer to "telegrams" multiple times.⁶⁷

The USMCA's Digital Trade chapter would bring North American trade rules into the digital age.

In an era when countries like China are increasingly restricting digital connections, the USMCA governments recognize the free flow of data across borders is both essential to the continued growth of the global digital economy and a significant benefit to their economies, citizens, and societies. To promote digital commerce and connections in North America, the USMCA's Digital Trade chapter would, among other things:

- Largely prohibit discriminatory treatment of cross-border data transfers;
- Largely prohibit requiring the forced localization of computing facilities in particular countries, a practice that can make digital commerce more expensive and less secure;
- Ban customs duties and other discriminatory measures on digital products like e-books, movies, software and games; and
- Protect firms from the being forced to transfer source codes and algorithms, which can be among the most significant assets of U.S. tech firms.⁶⁸

Additionally, the USMCA's new rules would make cross-border digital trade easier and more secure for businesses and consumers by, among other things:

• Requiring governments to adopt measures to protect against on-line fraud and protect consumers' personal information and data;

- Promoting cooperative approaches to cybersecurity; and
- Facilitating the use of electronic authorizations and signatures for e-commerce, electronic payments, and other on-line applications.⁶⁹

According to the United States International Trade Commission (USITC), the USMCA's digital rules would provide some of the agreement's most significant positive contributions to the American economy. The USITC found that these rules would not only benefit e-commerce and data-intensive, internet-based firms, but also boost the many U.S. firms in traditional "services, manufacturing, and agricultural industries that rely on data and information flows in their business models and have strong competitive advantages globally."⁷⁰

The USMCA's digital rules would provide some of its most significant contributions to the American economy.

Finally, the USITC particularly emphasized the new NAFTA's role in providing greater certainty that the three governments would not enact future restrictions on digital commerce, which it determined was one of the most significant drivers of its overall positive evaluation of the USMCA.⁷¹

Boosting Small Business Trade

Like digital trade, small business trade was largely an afterthought when NAFTA was signed in 1992. Back then, it was often difficult for America's smaller firms to trade. A small exporter, for example, would commonly need to hire lawyers and agents to navigate international markets and draft contracts and letters of credit, and would spend considerable resources dealing with the complexities of shipping and customs rules.

Today, trade is considerably easier for American small businesses. They can use digital services like Google to research and advertise globally,⁷² eBay and Etsy to sell in foreign markets, and PayPal and Square to ensure they are paid, and can employ express delivery firms like FedEx and UPS to deal efficiently with shipping and customs clearance.⁷³

The USMCA would cut customs red tape for U.S. small business.

Canada and Mexico are the two largest export markets for American small and medium enterprises. These countries are also the first foreign destinations that most U.S. SMEs target when they begin to export.⁷⁴ The new NAFTA includes a number of important innovations to help American SMEs further benefit from trade opportunities with our regional neighbors.⁷⁵

The USMCA's chapter on SME trade—the first ever in a U.S. trade agreement—would:

- Promote robust cooperation among the three governments in increasing trade and investment opportunities for SMEs, with a special focus on helping SMEs owned by under-represented groups—including women, indigenous peoples, and youth—as well as startups and farm and rural SMEs;
- Provide on-line information tools to help SMEs better navigate regional trade requirements; and
- Establish a special SME Committee and a SME Dialogue with stakeholders to enable SMEs to raise implementation issues and further modernize the USMCA to their benefit.⁷⁶

The USMCA's chapter on Customs Administration and Trade Facilitation would cut customs red tape for SMEs—particularly for small cross-border shipments- by:

- Modernizing and simplifying customs procedures;
- Leveraging on-line information and digital tools;
- Reducing customs paperwork for express shipments under \$2,500; and
- Raising the *de minimis* values for Canada and Mexico, so that more small shipments from American SMEs are exempt from duties and/ or taxes in those countries.⁷⁷

Finally, the USMCA contains a number of "crosscutting" provisions to boost opportunity for regional small business. The three governments agree, among other things, to facilitate SME participation in government contracts, to consider impacts on SMEs in setting regulations, and to encourage the participation of SMEs and underserved communities in regional commerce.⁷⁸ And, given the transformative role of digital platforms and e-commerce in facilitating SME exports, the USMCA's Digital Trade chapter is especially important to smaller firms.

SMALL BUSINESS EXPORTING CAN "Democratize" trade

By boosting the ability of U.S. SMEs to export, the USMCA's digital and small business trade provisions would help a more diverse group of Americans share in the higher returns that trade generates. Digital tools have significantly "democratized" trade for smaller exporters. According to eBay, 96 percent of U.S. small businesses on its platform are exporterscompared to only one percent for traditional businesses-and the number of eBayenabled small businesses in America's disadvantaged and distressed communities is growing at double-digit rates.⁷⁹ Diverse small businesses that export are also economic powerhouses. According to U.S. Census Bureau data, the average womanowned exporting firm, for example, employs over five times more workers (42 vs. 8) and pays an average salary of almost \$17,000 higher (\$42,553 vs. \$25,682) than nonexporting firms owned by women. Similarly, minority-owned exporting firms average three times more workers (21 vs. 7) and pay a wage premium of nearly \$16,000 more (\$42,899 vs. \$27,292) than their nonexporting counterparts.80

IMPROVING THE USMCA'S OPERATION AND IMPACT Criticisms and Proposed Changes

Despite its significant role in maintaining core trade rules and modernizing NAFTA, the USMCA has faced criticism from a variety of quarters. Supporters of open regional trade, for example, object to provisions that would manage and limit trade, including the new origin rules for vehicles and the normalization of threatened and abusive U.S. "national security" tariffs in the agreement's side letters.⁸¹

More significantly, congressional Democrats who will ultimately decide the USMCA's fate—have highlighted a range of specific concerns about the agreement's provisions, including potential problems with language in the Labor chapter, the exclusion of climate change commitments from the Environment chapter, and fears that that agreement's IP rules for pharmaceuticals could limit the ability of Congress to pursue domestic reforms on drug access and pricing.⁸² (As explained below, they and others also have significant concerns about the overall enforcement of the agreement.)

To advance the new NAFTA, it will be vital for the administration to address these specific concerns—as Ambassador Lighthizer has promised—ideally through implementing legislation and actions and commitments that do not require the reopening of the USMCA text.⁸³

Ensuring Stronger Enforcement

Critics have long complained that key provisions of NAFTA—including its environmental and labor side deals—have been ineffective because they've been ineffectively enforced.⁸⁴ Similar concerns have been raised about whether the USMCA's more robust and modern obligations will be enforced in practice. The USITC, for example, has highlighted the significant potential of the USMCA's Labor chapter to boost regional wages and improve labor conditions in Mexico. At the same time, the USITC has repeatedly emphasized that the agreement's ability to drive these and other changes will ultimately depend on how well it is enforced.⁸⁵

Enforcement concerns under the USMCA include, among other things:

- The continued ability of countries to unilaterally block the establishment of USMCA dispute panels;
- Inadequate funding and staffing of enforcement agencies; and
- Concerns about the effectiveness of the administration's proposed use of Section 301 tariffs (the tariffs driving the current trade war with China) to enforce the USMCA.⁸⁶

For Congress and the Trump administration to get to "yes" on the USMCA, they must get to "yes" on stronger enforcement. To forge agreement on enforcement, they should explore new, more flexible approaches to enforcement, such as joint U.S.-Mexican investigations and audits of potential labor violations and company-specific sanctions, as well as enhanced funding for U.S. enforcement agencies and significant technical assistance for the extensive work required by Mexico to implement its promised reforms.⁸⁷

For Congress and the Trump administration to get to "yes" on the USMCA, they must get to "yes" on stronger enforcement.

Ideally, improving enforcement under the USMCA can be accomplished through implementing legislation and other actions and commitments. However, given the centrality of enforcement to the ultimate effectiveness of the USMCA, it may well be necessary to "strategically [re]open" the agreement itself to add targeted enforcement changes.⁸⁸

Reining in Tariff Abuse by the President

As noted, one of the USMCA's most important contributions would be the greater certainty that it would provide to businesses and traders. This certainty is particularly important with regard to continued duty-free trade of virtually all originating goods in the region.

Nothing in the new pact, however, would prevent President Trump from making an end run around the USMCA by continuing to use—and abuse congressionally delegated powers to impose new and arbitrary tariffs on regional trade.⁸⁹ Trump has already done this with since-recalled "national security" tariffs on metals imports from Canada and Mexico—which, in turn, led to Canadian and Mexican retaliation against U.S. farm and manufactured exports.⁹⁰ And the president continues to threaten unjustified "national security" tariffs on imported cars and across-the-board "emergency" tariffs on Mexican trade.⁹¹

To assure greater certainty for regional and global—trade, Congress must rein in the president's abuse of delegated tariff powers.⁹² There are a number of detailed, bipartisan proposals before Congress to do so. These bills would, among other things, tighten applicable standards, require more detailed justification for tariffs and the independent analysis of their impacts, and subject proposed tariffs to congressional resolutions of approval and/or disapproval.⁹³

Congress should insist that, when it considers the USMCA and related implementing legislation, it also have the opportunity to debate and vote on one or more of these proposals. Unless Congress reasserts its authority over presidential abuse of tariff authority, the new NAFTA alone would not provide the commercial certainty and rationality around tariffs that American businesses, traders, investors, and workers need and expect.

GETTING TO "YES"

The USMCA isn't perfect, but it's crucial that Congress and the Trump administration get to "yes" on the deal.

The USMCA would preserve essential rules of the road on which North America's economic platform—and millions of American jobs depend. It would also modernize NAFTA in significant ways by, for instance, adding enforceable labor and environmental rules and new provisions to promote digital and small business trade. For the USMCA to deliver its promised benefits, there must be stronger enforcement of the deal. Additionally, greater congressional authority over the president's use of tariffs is needed to ensure the USMCA's tariff benefits.

Finally, reaching agreement on the USMCA could at last put an end to America's interminable "Groundhog Day" debates on NAFTA. Instead of relitigating stale decadesold NAFTA disputes, America's leaders might, instead, focus on ensuring that global markets work better for America and more Americans. If our leaders can agree on a new NAFTA, perhaps they can also begin to make progress on constructive, forward-looking solutions to the challenges of the global economy, like improved education and training, modernized infrastructure, smart support for innovation, reformed global trade rules, and a renewed and aggressive commitment to opening foreign markets for America's farmers, manufacturers, innovators, and service providers.



ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Ed Gerwin is a senior fellow for trade and global opportunity at the Progressive Policy Institute. He is also president of Trade Guru LLC.

References

- 1 Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Agreement between the United States of America, the United Mexican States, and Canada 5/30/19 Text, Signed November 30, 2018," https://ustr.gov/trade-agreements/free-trade-agreements/united-states-mexicocanada-agreement/agreement-between.
- 2 Jon Greenberg, "Was NAFTA 'worst trade deal ever'? Few agree," *Politifact*, September 29, 2016, https://www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/article/2016/sep/29/NAFTA-worst-trade-deal-ever-few-agree/.
- 3 Briana Bierschbach and Brian Bakst, "Fact check: President Trump's Rochester rally," *Winona Daily News*, October 5, 2018, https://www. winonadailynews.com/news/local/fact-check-president-trump-s-rochester-rally/article_73eceb9b-0239-50e8-9b9d-3fdb57f76a72.html.
- 4 Ed Gerwin, "Trump's NAFTA revision actually reaffirmed open regional trade," *New York Daily News*, October 9, 2018, https://www. nydailynews.com/opinion/ny-oped-trumps-nafta-revision-actually-reaffirmed-open-regional-trade-20181009-story.html.
- 5 Adam Taylor, "A timeline of Trump's complicated relationship with the TPP," Washington Post, April 13, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost. com/news/worldviews/wp/2018/04/13/a-timeline-of-trumps-complicated-relationship-with-the-tpp/?utm_term=.e5c8fe0c41a8. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "UNITED STATES—MEXICO—CANADA TRADE FACT SHEET Modernizing NAFTA into a 21st Century Trade Agreement," https://ustr.gov/trade-agreements/free-trade-agreements/united-states-mexico-canada-agreement/factsheets/modernizing.
- 6 Jeffrey J. Schott, "For Mexico, Canada, and the United States, a Step Backwards on Trade and Investment," Peterson Institute for International Economics, October. 2, 2018, https://piie.com/blogs/trade-investment-policy-watch/mexico-canada-and-united-states-stepbackwards-trade-and.
- 7 Mythill Sampathkumar, "Bernie Sanders Has a Message for Trump on Trade," *Fortune*, April 29, 2019, https://fortune.com/2019/04/29/ nafta-bernie-sanders-trump/.
- 8 Alec Tyson, "Americans generally positive about NAFTA, but most Republicans say it benefits Mexico more than U.S.," Pew Research Center, November 13, 2017, https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/11/13/americans-generally-positive-about-nafta-but-mostrepublicans-say-it-benefits-mexico-more-than-u-s/.
- 9 A January 2019 poll by Public Opinion Strategies found that support for the USMCA among likely voters increased from 47 percent to 72 percent once voters learned more about the new agreement.
- 10 World Bank, GDP (current US\$), https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD. Ana Swanson, "'It's Factory North America' but Trump Could Hobble It," New York Times, March 30, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/03/30/business/economy/trade-nafta-unionpacific.html. United States Census Bureau, "Foreign Trade—U.S. Trade in Goods by Country," https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/ balance/index.html.
- 11 United States Census Bureau, "Foreign Trade—Top Trading Partners December 2018," https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/statistics/ highlights/top/top1812yr.html.
- 12 National Association of Manufacturers, "North America Drives Manufacturing in the United States," http://documents.nam.org/IEA/ NAM%20NAFTA%202-pager.pdf. USMCA Coalition, "Fast Facts: U.S. Trade with Canada and Mexico," https://www.usmcacoalition.org/ wp-content/uploads/2019/02/023607_INTL-USMCA-Coalition_Onepager_final.pdf. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Canada," https://ustr.gov/countries-regions/americas/canada. Office of the United States Trade Representative, "Mexico," https://ustr. gov/COUNTRIES-REGIONS/AMERICAS/MEXICO.



- 13 United States Census Bureau, "Foreign Trade—State Trade by 6-Digit HS Code and Top Countries," https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/ statistics/state/data/index.html. Additionally, either Canada or Mexico is the #2 goods export market for 30 U.S. states. Ibid.
- 14 UPS, "Passing USMCA will support American businesses—large and small," https://www.usmcacoalition.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/04/USMCA-support-primer_final_April2019.pdf.
- 15 Joseph Parilla, "How US states rely on the NAFTA supply chain," Brookings Institute, March 30, 2017, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/ the-avenue/2017/03/30/how-u-s-states-rely-on-the-nafta-supply-chain/.
- 16 Mary Amiti, Caroline Freund, and Tyler Bodine-Smith, "Why Renegotiating NAFTA Could Disrupt Supply Chains," Peterson Institute for International Economics, April 18, 2017, https://piie.com/blogs/trade-investment-policy-watch/why-renegotiating-nafta-could-disruptsupply-chains.
- 17 Christopher Wilson, "Growing Together: Economic Ties between the United States and Mexico," Wilson Center, March 2017, pp. 9-14. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/growing_together_economic_ties_between_the_united_states_and_mexico.pdf.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 European Commission, "In focus—EU-Japan Economic Partnership Agreement," http://ec.europa.eu/trade/policy/in-focus/eu-japaneconomic-partnership-agreement/. "What is China's belt and road initiative?" *The Economist*, May 15, 2017, https://www.economist.com/ the-economist-explains/2017/05/14/what-is-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative.
- 20 Avi Salzman and Nicholas Jasinski, "How Investors Should Navigate Globalization's Decline," *Barron's*, March 15, 2019, https://www. barrons.com/articles/whether-or-not-there-is-a-u-s-china-deal-the-global-trade-system-is-changing-51552692446.
- 21 Patricia Kirk, "San Diego and Tijuana Leaders Renew Commitment to Binational Cooperation," *Bisnow*, February 9, 2017, https://www. bisnow.com/san-diego/news/economy/san-diego-and-tijuana-renew-commitment-to-binational-cooperation-in-wake-of-trump-tradechallenges-70779. Kai Ryssdal and Robert Garrova, "San Diego Mayor on the impact of NAFTA and Congressional action on DACA," *Marketplace*, September 11, 2017, https://www.marketplace.org/2017/09/11/economy/san-diego-mayor-says-congressional-actiondaca-right-thing-do/.
- 22 James Barragan, "In Trump we trust? Texas border towns that thrived on NAFTA await the president's next move," *Dallas News*, May 2018, https://www.dallasnews.com/news/politics/2018/05/11/texas-border-towns-nafta-succeeded-many-wonder-trump-will. Noi Mahoney, "McAllen, Texas helps bring 'maquiladoras' across the border to Reynosa," *Freight Waves*, June 2019, https://www.freightwaves. com/news/mcallen-texas-helps-bring-maquiladoras-across-the-border-to-reynosa.
- 23 "If Trump blows up NAFTA, Kansas and Missouri workers would feel the pain," *Kansas City Star*, November 13, 2017, https://www. kansascity.com/opinion/editorials/article184430173.html.
- 24 Matt Flener, "Kansas City Southern railway chugs through NAFTA uncertainty," *KMBC 9 News*, May 28, 2017, https://www.kmbc.com/ article/kansas-city-southern-railway-chugs-through-nafta-uncertainty-1496012285/9944559.
- 25 Business Roundtable, "Trade with Canada and Mexico," https://www.businessroundtable.org/policy-perspectives/trade-international/ trade-with-canada-and-mexico.
- 26 Swanson, "It's Factory North America."
- 27 Beer Institute, "Total Imports by Volume (Gallons Per Country)," March 6, 2019, http://www.beerinstitute.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/03/Import-Export-December-2018.pdf. Keith Gribbins, "Just a reminder: Pulling out of NAFTA will hurt American barley producers," *Craft Brewing Business*, November 13, 2017, https://www.craftbrewingbusiness.com/news/just-reminder-pulling-nafta-willhurt-american-barley-producers/.
- 28 United National Comtrade, "HS 2203 Beer made from malt," (2018 import/export data between USA and Mexico), https://comtrade. un.org/data.



- 29 American Farm Bureau Federation, "NAFTA: No U.S. Barley, No (Mexican) Beer," June 30, 2017, https://www.fb.org/market-intel/nafta-nou.s.-barley-no-mexican-beer.
- 30 Beer Institute and National Beer Wholesalers Association, "Beer Serves America," 2018, http://beerservesamerica.org.
- 31 Simon Lester, "Comparing Countries' Tariff Levels," Cato Institute, June 18, 2018, https://www.cato.org/blog/how-do-countries-tariff-levels-compare.
- 32 Reva Goujon and Matthey Bey, "Preserving Order Amid Change in NAFTA," *Forbes*, March 14, 2017, https://www.forbes.com/sites/ stratfor/2017/03/14/preserving-order-amid-change-in-nafta/#5219f1622dba. See Tariff Schedule of Mexico (HS2012), https://ustr.gov/ sites/default/files/TPP-Final-Text-Mexico-Tariff-Elimination-Schedule.pdf.
- 33 Ana Campoy, "What would happen if Trump did pull the US out of Nafta," *Quartz*, April 27, 2017, https://qz.com/969953/what-would-happen-if-trump-pulls-out-of-nafta/. Thomas Black, Jeremy Scott Diamond, and Dave Merrill, "One Tiny Widget's Dizzying Journey Through the U.S., Mexico, and Canada," *Bloomberg*, February 2, 2017, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2017-trump-protectionism-alters-supply-chain/.
- 34 Geoffrey Gertz, "5 things to know about the USMCA, the new NAFTA," Brookings, October 2, 2018, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2018/10/02/5-things-to-know-about-usmca-the-new-nafta/.
- 35 USTR, "USMCA Text," Preamble.
- 36 Will Marshall and Ed Gerwin, "Donald Trump and Bernie Sanders are Delusional on Trade Policy," *Daily Beast*, April 11, 2016, https:// www.thedailybeast.com/donald-trump-and-bernie-sanders-are-delusional-on-trade-policy. Bob Bryan, "Gary Cohn reportedly snatched documents off Trump's desk to prevent him from wrecking 2 massive trade deals," *Business Insider*, September 4, 2018, https://www. businessinsider.com/bob-woodward-trump-book-gary-cohn-nafta-korus-trade-deals-2018-9.
- 37 Eric Martin, Josh Wingrove, and Andrew Mayeda, "U.S. Offers Proposal that Could Kill NAFTA in 5 Years," *Bloomberg*, October 12, 2017, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-10-12/u-s-is-said-to-offer-proposal-that-could-kill-nafta-in-5-years. The parties ultimately decided on a 16-year term, with a joint review process after six years. USTR, "USMCA Text," art. 34.7.
- 38 Ed Gerwin, "Trump the NAFTA Terminator," US News, November 15, 2017, https://www.usnews.com/opinion/economic-intelligence/ articles/2017-11-15/congress-must-act-to-dissuade-donald-trump-from-terminating-nafta.
- 39 Trade Partnership Worldwide LLC for the Business Roundtable, "Terminating NAFTA: The National and State-by-State Impact on Jobs, Exports and Output," January 2018, pp. 3-4, http://tradepartnership.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/NAFTA-Termination-Impact-FINAL.pdf.
- 40 Stephanie Kelly, "Michigan among U.S. states likely hurt by potential NAFTA changes—Fitch," *Reuters*, August 30, 2017, https://www.reuters.com/article/trade-nafta-fitch-idUSL2N1LG1GR.
- 41 Trade Partnership, "Terminating NAFTA."
- 42 Stewart and Stewart, "The United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement (USMCA) of 2018, the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) Text, and the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) Text Side-by-Side," http://www.stewartlaw.com/PracticeAreas/USMCASidebySide.
- 43 Office of the United States Trade Representative, "The United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Fact Sheet—Agricultural Goods," https:// ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/Press/fs/USMCA/USMCA-Agriculture.pdf.
- 44 Office of the United States Trade Representative, "The United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Fact Sheet—Intellectual Property," https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/Press/fs/USMCA/USMCA-IP.pdf.
- 45 USTR, "Modernizing NAFTA into a 21st Century Trade Agreement."



- 46 Heather Long, "U.S., Canada and Mexico just reached a sweeping new NAFTA deal. Here's what's in it." Wonkblog, Washington Post, October, 1, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2018/10/01/us-canada-mexico-just-reached-sweeping-new-nafta-dealheres-whats-it/?utm_term=.ea3698e382ba.
- 47 Office of the United States Trade Representative, "The United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Fact Sheet—Automobiles and Automotive Parts," https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/files/Press/fs/USMCA/USMCA-Autos_and_Auto_Parts.pdf.
- 48 Schott, "A Step Backwards on Trade and Investment." Long, "Sweeping new NAFTA deal."
- 49 U.S. House Committee on Ways & Means, "Ways & Means Committee Democrats Raise Concerns with Labor Provisions in Renegotiated NAFTA," Press Release, April 11, 2019, https://waysandmeans.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/ways-means-committeedemocrats-raise-concerns-labor-provisions. U.S. House Committee on Ways & Means, "Ways & Means Committee Democrats Raise Concerns with Environmental Provisions in Renegotiated NAFTA," Press Release, April 17, 2019, https://waysandmeans.house.gov/ media-center/press-releases/ways-means-committee-democrats-raise-concerns-environmental-provisions.
- 50 Ibid.
- 51 Office of the United States Trade Representative, "The United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Fact Sheet—Labor," https://ustr.gov/ sites/default/files/files/Press/fs/USMCA/USMCA-Labor.pdf.
- 52 USTR, "USMCA Text," art. 23.3.
- 53 Ibid., arts. 23.4 and 23.5.
- 54 Ibid., art. 23.10.
- 55 Ibid., arts. 23.6 and 23.8.
- 56 Ibid., annex 23-A.
- 57 "Mexican Senate passes labor bill, key to approving new NAFTA," Reuters, April 29, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-tradeusmca-mexico/mexican-senate-passes-labor-bill-key-to-approving-new-nafta-idUSKCN1S601P. Erika C. Collins, Daniel Ornstein, and Rachel Therese Gulotta, "Mexico Overhauls Labor Law in Workers' Favor," Proskauer, May 10, 2019, https://www.internationallaborlaw. com/2019/05/10/mexico-overhauls-federal-labor-law-in-workers-favor/.
- 58 Office of the United States Trade Representative, "The United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement Fact Sheet—Environment," https://ustr. gov/sites/default/files/files/Press/fs/USMCA/USMCA-Environment.pdf.
- 59 USTR, "USMCA Text," art 24.4.
- 60 Ibid., arts. 24.10, 24.12, 24.17-.21.
- 61 Ibid., art. 24.22.
- 62 Ibid., art. 24.11.
- 63 Ibid., art. 24.24.
- 64 Ibid., chapt 19.
- 65 USTR, "Modernizing NAFTA into a 21st Century Trade Agreement."
- 66 Congressional Research Service, "Digital Trade and U.S. Trade Policy," May 21, 2019, pp. 1-8, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44565.pdf. Ed Gerwin, "The Digital Opportunity: Democratizing Trade for the 99 Percent," Progressive Policy Institute, May 5, 2015, https://www. progressivepolicy.org/issues/economy/the-digital-opportunity-democratizing-trade-for-the-99-percent/.



- 67 Karan Bhatia, "USMCA: A trade framework for the digital age," Google, April 11, 2019, https://www.blog.google/outreach-initiatives/publicpolicy/usmca-trade-framework-digital-age/. Dave Roos, "The History of E-commerce," *HowStuffWorks*, https://money.howstuffworks. com/history-e-commerce1.htm.
- 68 USTR, "USMCA Text," arts. 19.11, 19.12, 19.3, 19.4, and 19.16.
- 69 Ibid., arts. 19.7. 19.8, 19.15, and 19.6.
- 70 U.S. International Trade Commission, "U.S.-Mexico-Canada Agreement: Likely Impact on the U.S. Economy and on Specific Industry Sectors," Pub. No. 4889, Inv. No. 105-003, April 2019, pp. 171-92, https://www.usitc.gov/publications/332/pub4889.pdf.
- 71 Ibid., pp. 52-58.
- 72 Google reports that, in 2018, 35 percent of the clicks on business advertising on Google came from outside the United States. Google, "Economic Impact Report, United States 2018," p. 4., https://economicimpact.google.com/introduction/.
- 73 Global Innovation Forum, "The New Faces of American Trade," https://globalinnovationforum.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/05/GIF-The-New-Faces-of-American-Trade-web.pdf. Gerwin, "The Digital Opportunity."
- 74 U.S. Chamber of Commerce, "USMCA is a Win for America's Small Business," http://www.usmcacoalition.org/wp-content/ uploads/2019/03/USMCA-small-business-2019.pdf. Additionally, 94 percent of all U.S. exporters to Canada and Mexico are SMEs. USMCA Coalition, "Canada And Mexico Are The Top Two Export Destinations For U.S. Small And Medium-Sized Enterprises," https:// www.usmcacoalition.org/fact/canada-and-mexico-are-the-top-two-export-destinations-for-u-s-small-and-medium-size-enterprises/.
- 75 Office of the United States Trade Representative, "UNITED STATES-MEXICO-CANADA AGREEMENT FACT SHEET: Supporting America's Small and Medium-Sized Businesses," https://ustr.gov/trade-agreements/free-trade-agreements/united-states-mexico-canada-agreement/fact-sheets/supporting.
- 76 USTR, "USMCA Text," arts. 25.2, 25.3, 25.4, and 25.5.
- 77 Ibid., chapt. 7. Article 7.8 raises the *de minimis* level for Canada up to C\$40 exempt from duties and taxes and up to C\$150 exempt from duties, and for Mexico up to U\$\$50 exempt from duties and taxes and up to U\$\$117 duty free for express shipments.
- 78 Ibid., art. 25.6.
- 79 eBay, "United States Small Online Business Trade and Inclusive Growth Report, Executive Summary," May 2019, https://www. ebaymainstreet.com/sites/default/files/policy-papers/ebay_policy-lab_2019_report_us_small_online_business_trade_and_inclusive_ growth_report_exec-summary.pdf.
- 80 Ed Gerwin, "The Trans-Pacific Partnership and Small Business: Boosting Exports and Inclusive Growth," Progressive Policy Institute, November 2015, pp. 9-10, https://www.progressivepolicy.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/2015.11-Gerwin_The-Trans-Pacific-Partnership-and-Small-Business_Boosting-Exports-and-Inclusive-Growth.pdf.
- 81 Chad P. Bown, "The 5 surprising things about the new USMCA trade agreement," Washington Post, October 9, 2018, https://www. washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2018/10/09/the-5-surprising-things-about-the-new-usmca-trade-agreement/?utm_term=. b65d11b36267.
- 82 House Ways & Means, "Labor Concerns." House Ways & Means, "Environmental Concerns." U.S. House Committee on Ways & Means, "Ways & Means Democrats Raise Concerns with Provisions in Renegotiated NAFTA that Could Affect the Future of U.S. Health Care Costs," Press Release, May 3, 2019, https://waysandmeans.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/ways-means-democrats-raiseconcerns-provisions-renegotiated-nafta-could.
- 83 Brian Bradley, "Lighthizer commits to work with Democrats on USMCA," *American Shipper*, June 19, 2019, https://www.americanshipper. com/magazine/daily/?year=2019&month=6&day=20&page_number=10.



- 84 House Ways & Means, "Labor Concerns." House Ways & Means, "Environmental Concerns."
- 85 USITC, "Likely Impact on the U.S. Economy," pp. 25, 214-18.
- 86 "Hearing on Enforcement in the New NAFTA," Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Trade of the Committee on Ways & Means, U.S. House of Representatives, 116th Cong., 1st Sess., May 22. 2019, https://waysandmeans.house.gov/sites/democrats.waysandmeans. house.gov/files/documents/Enforcement%20in%20the%20New%20NAFTA%20Hearing%20Transcript.pdf.
- 87 Ibid.
- 88 Jonas Ekblom, "Canada and Mexico may be open to tweaking USMCA: U.S. Democrat," *Reuters*, June 26, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-usa-trade-mexico-canada-idUSKCN1TR200.
- 89 Annexes to the agreement provide a "safe harbor" for certain levels of auto imports from Canada and Mexico if the United States imposes "national security" tariffs under Section 232. USTR, "USMCA Text," annexes 1-3, 9, and 14. However, the USMCA does not limit Trump's ability to impose tariffs based on other U.S. laws.
- 90 David J. Lynch, Josh Dawsey, and Damian Paletta, "Trump imposes steel and aluminum tariffs on the E.U., Canada, and Mexico," Washington Post, May 31, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/trump-imposes-steel-and-aluminum-tariffs-onthe-european-union-canada-and-mexico/2018/05/31/891bb452-64d3-11e8-a69c-b944de66d9e7_story.html?utm_term=.6632be72d6f7.
- 91 Chester Dawson and Joshua Zumbrun, "Trump Threatens Auto Tariffs Despite Widespread Opposition," Wall Street Journal, July 18, 2018, https://www.wsj.com/articles/trump-threatens-eu-with-retribution-if-auto-deal-isnt-fair-1531931468. Damian Paletta, Nick Miroff, and Josh Dawsey, "Trump says U.S. to impose 5 percent tariff on all Mexican imports beginning June 10 in dramatic escalation of border clash," Washington Post, May 30, 2019, https://www.washingtonpost.com/immigration/trump-prepares-to-threaten-mexico-with-new-tariffs-in-attempt-to-force-migrant-crackdown/2019/05/30/0f05f01e-8314-11e9-bce7-40b4105f7ca0_story.html?utm_term=.3c629ce7b164.
- 92 Ed Gerwin, "New Ideas for a Do-Something Congress No. 1: 'A Check on Trump's Reckless Tariffs," Progressive Policy Institute, January 16, 2019, https://www.progressivepolicy.org/blog/new-ideas-for-a-do-something-congress-no-1-a-check-on-trumps-reckless-tariffs/.
- 93 See, for example, S. 287 and H.R. 940, Bicameral Congressional Trade Authority Act of 2019, and S. 365 and H.R. 1008, Trade Security Act of 2019, https://www.govtrack.us.

The Progressive Policy Institute is a catalyst for policy innovation and political reform based in Washington, D.C. Its mission is to create radically pragmatic ideas for moving America beyond ideological and partisan deadlock.

Founded in 1989, PPI started as the intellectual home of the New Democrats and earned a reputation as President Bill Clinton's "idea mill." Many of its mold-breaking ideas have been translated into public policy and law and have influenced international efforts to modernize progressive politics.

Today, PPI is developing fresh proposals for stimulating U.S. economic innovation and growth; equipping all Americans with the skills and assets that social mobility in the knowledge economy requires; modernizing an overly bureaucratic and centralized public sector; and defending liberal democracy in a dangerous world.

© 2019 Progressive Policy Institute All Rights Reserved.

PROGRESSIVE POLICY INSTITUTE 1200 New Hampshire Ave NW,

Suite 575 Washington, DC 20036

Tel 202.525.3926 **Fax** 202.525.3941

info@ppionline.org progressivepolicy.org